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MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
March 9, 2020 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 

 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council 
Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Arthur Herbert, and Council Member 
Jason Peterson were in attendance.   
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.  
 
The City Clerk explained the need for an update to our accounting software system, He said 
the current system we use, InCode, was installed 13 years ago. Since that time, the company 
has updated its software. However, in order to update our system, it will cost is 
approximately $230,000 and take 18 months to install.  By that time, we’d need to buy 
another update. Because we’re on the old version, there are very few technicians available 
to us when we have a problem. As such, it takes hours to get help. We also pay InCode 
around $12,000 for “maintenance.”  
 
The product from Harris is much easier to use than what we have now. Ms. Terrill said it 
would save her a lot of time with accounts payable. This software costs $54,140 – that’s 
around $25,000 more than upgrading InCode. However, InCode charges us $12,000 a year 
in maintenance fees. Harris will charge us less than $7,000 a year. Therefore, we’d save 
$5,000 a year and be able to offset the additional cost in 5 years. If we keep the system for 
another 6 years, less time than we’ve had InCode, it will pay for itself.   Plus, unlike InCode, 
Harris provides software updates as part of the maintenance agreement. As such, we’d 
always be using their most advanced, up-to-date system.    
 
Jeff Ivy with Harris answered any questions the Council had. 
 
Lisa Terrill noted the system also would handle our business licenses. It does everything 
InCode does, only better.  
 
Council Member Peterson asked if data migration was included in the cost. 
 
Mr. Ivy said it was. 
 
Council Member Bunt asked about the cloud capability.  
 
Mr. Ivy explained it does cost more, and those costs are dependent upon the number of 
users.  
 
Council Member Nix asked how may support technicians they have. 
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Mr. Ivy said they have around 23 people taking tech support calls. 
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Chief Brad Davis reported that the Fire Department ran 100 calls in February, 60 EMS, 4 
false alarms, 13 recalled, and 3 fires.  
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The City Clerk updated the Council on the status of the storm shelter. He said we have 
included the storm shelter as part of the site plan for the redevelopment of the City Hall 
block, which included Victory.  Our architects are obtaining information of costs and so 
forth. Our goal would be to make the shelter development part of the Victory project 
funding. If we can get a FEMA grant, that’s good too. It would help offset the cost. Our 
architect is working with our contractor to see if the changes we’re making to the design 
could allow us to add in the shelter at essentially no additional cost above the original 
project bid price.  
 
Mayor Cost pointed out, in the meantime, Montevallo High School has made their basement 
available as a community shelter.  
 
Council Member Herbert reported there were 300 people or more at Arbor Day this year. 
 
Council Member Nix said 258 signed the register, and there were lots more folks there who 
didn’t sign-in.  
 
Council Member Herbert said everything went really well that day. The Recycling Center 
was a great location for the event. 
 
Council Member Nix said he thought this was one of the best Arbor Day celebrations we’ve 
ever had. The space worked well, there was plenty of parking, and we gave out over 2,800 
trees.  
   
Council Member Herbert said the Arbor Board’s next meeting will be March 24th at 5:30 
p.m. at Parnell.  There will be a ValloCycle meeting on the 16th at Parnell.  Also, we have an 
Animal Health & Safety Forum scheduled on March 31st at 6:00 p.m. at Parnell. 
 
Sustainability Coordinator Olivia Barone said we’ve recycled 65 pounds of the plastic film – 
37 lbs. in the last 8 days. She said the increase has been the result of improved public 
awareness.  However, we are still far short of our goal in order to win the free bench.   
 
With regard to the city-wide Trade Day, we’ve had 7 people sign up so far.  
 
We’ve received mostly positive comments so far regarding our new hours at the Center. 
Best of all, there has been no serious dumping outside the gate. 
 
Trade Day is set for April 25th. Garage sale licenses have been waived city-wide that day. 
We’re also looking into a space downtown for residents to set-up, maybe at Victory.    
 
Mayor Cost said she hope that many items which might otherwise end up being thrown out 
and set out by the curb can be sold that day. The event also gives people a reason to come 
to town.   
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Kirk Hamby, Public Works Director, informed the Council there are two sink holes which 
have developed along Samford Street. The street is still being worked on and the traffic 
through there is limited to one lane.  
 
 Shane Dunaway explained what is happening to the building at the Recycling Center. 
Water is getting into the block walls and compromising the building’s integrity. We’ve 
obtained a couple quotes to fix the problem.  He received a slightly cheaper quote from one 
contractor, but their “fix” was just temporary. APS gave us a quote on a solution we feel 
confident will actually stop the issue’s we’re having once and for all. 
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The City Clerk updated the Council on the Ammersee Lakes paving request. He said we’ve 
turned everything over to the county to give us a quote. However, Mr. Bagley involved his 
attorney in things, so our efforts on his behalf have been complicated. Nevertheless, we’re 
still working on it.  
 
Council Member Herbert mentioned the work on Bull Dog Bridge.  
 
 
Mr. Hamby said there are boards and side-rails missing.  
 
Council Member Herbert said he was told by the crew that Mr. Sears hired them to remove 
the boards, but he does not have the lumber yet to replace them.  
 
Mr. Hamby said he talked to Mr. Sears earlier in the day and he told him that the bridge was 
damaged and that he does not have a plan to repair it. 
 
Mayor Cost said we are investigating this situation and will take whatever action we legally 
can to ensure it is safe and remains open.  
 
In response to a question from Council Member Nix, Ms. Barone said free dump day is 
March 28th. Council Member Nix encouraged everyone to take advantage of that service. 
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Council Member reported on behalf of Mr. Baugh that Little League registration is up. SCP 
trails are still wet. Even so, the park is being enjoyed quite a lot.  Half of the golf course 
remains open – you can still play the loop. The driving range is still closed due to flooding.  
 
 
Montevallo City Council Meeting 
March 9, 2020 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council 
Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Arthur Herbert, and Council Member 
Jason Peterson were in attendance.   
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes –2/24/20    
 

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the Minutes from February 24, 2020 
as corrected. Council Member Goldsmith seconded. Council Member Herbert ABSTAINED. 
ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.     
 
 
Recognitions / Awards:  

 

 

 

Whereas, the youth of Montevallo, Alabama will determine the future strength of our 

country and be the bearers of our democracy;  

 

Whereas, youth need a safe haven from various negative influences, such as child abuse, 

substance abuse, depression, and crime, and youth need readily available resources to 

assist them when faced with circumstances that compromise their safety;  
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Whereas, the Safe Place® program is committed to protecting the youth of Montevallo by 

offering short-term housing at neighborhood locations where trained volunteers are 

available to counsel and advise young people seeking assistance and guidance;  

 

Whereas, designated locations where youth can get information and immediate care, Safe 

Place is found at businesses, such as restaurants, convenience stores, movie theaters, and 

community buildings such as fire stations, libraries and community centers;  

 

Whereas, the success of Safe Place is based on public/private collaborations between 

businesses, school systems, fire departments, law enforcement, and a network of 

volunteers;  

 

Whereas, Montevallo needs increased numbers of community volunteers serving as 

mentors and positive influences on young people;  

 

Whereas, the Safe Place program must meet performance standards, relative to outreach 

and community relations, to receive direct federal assistance as set forth in the Runaway 

and Homeless Youth Act (42 U.S.C. 5701 et seq.);  

 

Whereas, more than 1,400 communities in 37 states administer the Safe Place program at 

more than 21,000 locations;  

 

Whereas, more than 359,000 youth have been helped at a Safe Place location or received 

counseling by phone as a result of Safe Place information received at school;  

 

Whereas, since program inception in 1983, more than 15 million youth have been reached 

through National Safe Place Network’s Building a Safety Net for Youth campaign, 

familiarizing them with the Safe Place sign and providing them with information about how 

to seek help in order to stay safe;  
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Whereas, increased awareness will encourage more communities to establish Safe Place 

locations where youth can readily access the help they need.  

 

Now, therefore, I Hollie C. Cost, Mayor of the City of Montevallo, Alabama recognizes the 

week of March 15th – March 21st, 2020 as “National Safe Place Week”; and calls upon the 

people of Helena and interested groups to promote awareness of, and volunteer 

involvement in, the Safe Place program; and observe the week with appropriate 

ceremonies and activities. 

 

___________________________________________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor 

 
Mayor Cost welcome the Middle School’s Leaders of Tomorrow to the meeting. Their 
advisor, Coach Taylor had them introduce themselves and tell the council which role they 
play. He said this program is an excellent way to recognize and develop leadership skills in 
our youth. 
 
Ms. Mitchell, a founding member of the LOT Board, thanked Council Member Goldsmith for 
his many years of service and his efforts to help create our LOT organization.  
 
Council Member Goldsmith remarked that LOT members are all a great group of people.  
 
 
Citizen Participation:  
 
Veronica Bailey asked about how her church should go about getting their storm shelter 
certified.  
 
Mayor Cost said even without a formal certification, we notify our residents of potentially 
“safer” locations in the city where they can go – like the High School basement. If she wants 
info on the FEMA certification process, she should talk to Chief Davis.  
 
Steve Schrimsher complained about the condition of the roads in Ammersee Lakes. It was 
explained that the developer is still responsible for those streets.    
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 
earlier.   
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Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 
Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 
Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 
Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Savannah Kitchens, Director of Parnell Memorial Library, presented her report: 
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MJCC Junior Mayor Abigail Heuton informed the Council the group has been finalizing plans 
for the Color Run on March14th. The event starts at 9:00 a.m., just before Love Montevallo 
Day.  The group has also been working on changes to their by-laws.  
 
Ms. Hogan’s assistant, Morgan, presented the IMPACT report: 
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Council Member Bunt then presented her report: 
 
 

  

American Village 
Tulip Festival is going on right now. 
 
Sister City 
Our visitors have postponed their trip. 
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Montevallo Arts Council 

Montevallo Arts Fest is set for April 18. Artists can apply through MAC's FB page.  

 

MES 

Montevallo Spirit Night at McDonald's this Thursday from 5-8 p.m.  

 

MES, MMS and MHS classes are canceled on Friday, March 13 for a teacher work 

day.  
 

MHS 

Tomorrow is E-day for 9th, 10th and 12th-grade students in which students receive 

classroom instruction electronically. It requires students to work at home or off-campus 

location. 

  
UM 
Tax  Assistance 
Stephens College of Business is again offering the Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) 

program each Saturday from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. until April 11 in Morgan Hall room 202. 
ACT Prep Course 

Saturday, March 14, from 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Wills Hall 

The University of Montevallo will host a single-day ACT prep course for local high 

school sophomores, juniors and seniors.  

 

 

Schools will be closed for Spring Break, March 23-27.  



25 
 

 

Be sure to follow Montevallo Connection on Facebook for other school news.  

 
Steve Gilbert, Executive Director of the Montevallo Chamber, provided a brief update. He 
said the MDCD approved the purchase of a weather cam. It will be mounted on a building 
on the UM campus. That will give us the best view of downtown and the city. It will also 
access UM’s internet connection. The weather cam will be featured on Fox 6 during every 
weather event and will be accessible all the time via their website. It should be a great way 
to make viewers more aware of Montevallo.  He also reminded everyone of the Electronics 
Recycling Day on Match 21st at the Recycling Center. Over the past 6 years, this event has 
recycled over 6.5 tons of electronics. He said he is hosting a tour for a group coming to a 
conference at American Village on the 13th. They want a local venue to eat lunch. We are 
looking at holding the lunch at the library. 
 
Council Member Bunt asked if the camera was similar to what we had before. Mr. Gilbert 
said it was., The other was hit by lightning. He said they have been searching for the best 
site to locate it for weeks. The link will always be available on the website. They reach 1.9 
million viewers on that site. It will also be featured two times each day on their newscasts.  
 
Council Member Peterson updated the Council on the MDCD. He said they are working on 
the7 K Fun Run at SCP on April 25th. They expect 200 participants. He also mentioned Oak 
Street and Arden will be added to the Phase IV paving list. If we have streets to add, we 
need to do it soon. He noted, as well, that the County says they can save us money on the 
Dailey Park improvement project – maybe costing us 1/3 as much as bidding.  We need to 
tell them how much work we want done in the first phase.  
 
Chief Littleton presented the following: 
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Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 
Commission, Main Street) –   
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to approve payment of the bills. Council Member 
Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.   

 

Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business: 
 

ADEM Grant Application –  

Mayor Cost noted there is no match requited for this grant. 

Olivia Barone presented the following: 
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Council Member Herbert made a motion to ratify the submission of the ADEM Grant. Council 

Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Harris Local Government Accounting System Contract –  

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the purchase of the new accounting software 

from Harris, financing the cost of the software over a 36-month period as proposed. Council 

Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Establish Rental Fees for SCP Pavilion – Council Member Nix reported that the Park Board 

recommended $25 for 4 hours (half day) and $50 for all day for city residents. Those living outside 

the city limits pay $40 for a half day and $80 for all day. They also recommended a $150 security 

deposit.  There was discussion regarding the cleaning refunds. The Mayor said we can make 

adjustments to the policy in the future as needed.  

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the new park rental rates as described. Council 

Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

The Mayor and Council also discussed the need for a security camera at the park restrooms. Council 

Member Nix noted the recent vandalism at the park cost around $2,000 to repair. Council Member 

Peterson asked the police to patrol the park more frequently.  Council Member Nix urged the public 

to report anyone they see destroying city property.  

Old Business: NONE 
 
Board Appointments: NONE 
 

Other Business:  

Land Disturbance Bond: 
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Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the Land Disturbance Bond for Bluegrass 

Apartments. Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
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APS – 
 
Shane Dunaway explained the process. He said the mural gets to stay. With the other proposal the 
mural would be covered over. That quote was $8,600 and would not be a permanent fix. This way 
we’ll have a water barrier on the inside of the building that is chest high. 100% protection.   
 
Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the contract with APS for $9,004.50 with the 

finds coming from the Sanitation Account. Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION 

APPROVED.  

COVID-19 Memo - 
 
In response to the COVID-19 Pandemic, Mayor Cost provided the Council with a copy of the  
memo she issued to staff: 
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The Mayor said she met with our Department Heads to discuss this initial plan. If the 
schools close, the library closes. We will address circumstances as they arise.  
 
Council Member Nix asked for an update on the Mahler House. The City Clerk said he 
received an email from the architect which include a draft of the bid package. He said we’d  
touch base this week. The City Clerk said he’d follow -up and report back to the council  
once he has more details.  
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Citizen Participation: 
 
Coach Taylor invited the Council, Department Heads and citizens to come talk to his class  
anytime they’d like. He said his students need to learn from real world leaders.  
 
Steve Schrimsher said he moved to Montevallo shortly before Memorial Day last year. He  
said he is particularly pleased with the way we celebrate and honor veterans in our city,  
pointing to our Veterans Banner Program as an example.  
 
Mayor Cost thanked him and invited him to volunteer on committees and get involved in  
his new community.  
 
Veronica Bailey invited everyone to participate in her church camp fundraiser dinner on  
March 14th.  
 
 
There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to  
adjourn. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 6:57  
p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk  
 


